## THE ENVIRONMENT AND CLIMATE CHANGE

# **Findings**

• During the Commission's 2020 reporting year, top Chinese Communist Party and government officials continued to highlight the importance of protecting the environment, yet environmental pollution remained a major challenge in China. Pollution remained a challenge due in part to authorities' top-down approach to environmental problems, uneven enforcement, transparency shortcomings, and the suppression and detention of environmental researchers and advocates.

• The Party continued to control environmental protection efforts, and in April 2020, Sun Jinlong was appointed Party Secretary and Vice Minister of Ecology and the Environment. Previously, Sun had been Party Secretary of the paramilitary Xinjiang Production and Construction Corps. Despite widespread international criticism, reports emerged in November 2019 and March 2020 that Chinese authorities were reportedly planning to execute environmental researcher and former

Xinjiang University President Tashpolat Teyip.

• In 2019, although an estimated 71 percent of China's power plants were more expensive to run than building new renewables, coal-fired power plant capacity increased by around 40 gigawatts (GW) (a 4-percent increase). Analysis of officially reported Chinese government data indicated that carbon dioxide emissions in China increased by approximately 2 percent. Domestic and international environmental organizations raised concerns that China's planned economic stimulus measures may promote the use of coal and investment in heavily polluting industries, resulting in significant additional environ-

mental pollution.

Although Chinese and international concern focused on the zoonotic origin of the novel coronavirus, the Chinese government continued to permit wildlife trade for traditional Chinese medicine. In January 2020, the Chinese government announced a temporary ban on the sale of wildlife, and in February, the National People's Congress issued a decision banning the sale of wildlife for consumption; however, wildlife trade was still permitted for traditional Chinese medicine and illegal trade in wildlife reportedly continued to be widespread.
In March 2020, the Chinese government expelled over a dozen U.S. journalists, including correspondents who had provided in-depth reporting on environmental issues in China, such as Gerry Shih of the Washington Post and Stephanie Yang of the Wall Street Journal. The expulsion of journalists such as these will hamper China's and the world's ability to understand China's environmental challenges and make necessary changes, including by holding companies and officials responsible for environmental violations.

• The Chinese government and Communist Party's top-down environmental governance continued to allow some limited space for environmental non-governmental organizations (NGOs), in contrast to the increasing crackdown on civil society organizations more broadly. In March 2020, a court in

Kunming municipality, Yunnan province, supported the first preventative public interest litigation in China. In May 2020, the Supreme People's Court reported that in 2019 Chinese courts had accepted 179 civil environmental lawsuits filed by NGOs, an increase of 175 percent from 2018.

• In 2020, the Chinese government continued to classify water management levels as state secrets, displaying a continuing lack of transparency regarding important environmental information. In April 2020, a U.S.-based NGO used satellite analysis to discover that Chinese dams were blocking the flow of the Mekong River and causing drought downstream in Laos, Myanmar, Thailand, Cambodia, and Vietnam despite Chinese government claims that this was not occurring, demonstrating the impact on neighboring countries of the Chinese government's lack of transparency.

## Recommendations

Members of the U.S. Congress and Administration officials are encouraged to:

- O Call on the Chinese government to cease harassment of environmental advocates and follow international standards on freedom of speech, association, and assembly, including those contained in the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, and China's Constitution.
- O In meetings with Chinese officials, raise the detention of environmental researcher and former Xinjiang University President **Tashpolat Teyip.** Specific points that could potentially be raised about his case are the following, which were raised by UN Special Procedures in their December 2019 letter:
  - That information about his current place of detention should be made public;
  - That his family should be allowed to visit him; and
  - That his trial should be independently reviewed, taking into account his right to a fair trial and due process of law.
- O In meetings with Chinese officials, raise the detentions of Tibetan village head **Karma**, detained in February 2018; **Anya Sengdra**, a Tibetan who had campaigned against corruption and for environmental protection; and founder **Xue Renyi** and worker **Pan Bin** of Chongqing municipality-based Green Leaf Action.
- O Support efforts by Chinese and U.S. groups working to use satellite analysis and remote sensing to monitor environmental problems in China, and also expand awareness of citizens' environmental rights in China and the protection of those rights.
- Encourage Chinese leaders to strengthen the rule of law and transparency in the environmental and climate sectors. Raise questions with Chinese officials about the manipulation of environmental data and censorship of environmental news reporting.

## THE ENVIRONMENT AND CLIMATE CHANGE

#### Introduction

During the Commission's 2020 reporting year, top Chinese Communist Party and government officials continued to highlight the importance of protecting the environment, yet environmental pollution remained a major challenge in China.<sup>2</sup> Pollution remained a challenge due in part to authorities' top-down approach to environmental problems,<sup>3</sup> uneven enforcement,<sup>4</sup> transparency short-comings,<sup>5</sup> and the suppression and detention of environmental researchers and advocates.6 There continues to be limited space for environmental non-governmental organizations in China to operate,<sup>7</sup> but the government and Party do not encourage environmental advocacy, as demonstrated by the harassment of environmental advocates.8 A New York-based research organization, the Rhodium Group, estimated, based on economic and energy data, that carbon dioxide emissions in China increased by 2.6 percent in 2019,9 even as the Chinese government approved plans for the development of new coal-fired power plants. 10 At the annual meetings of the National People's Congress and Chinese People's Political Consultative Conference (Two Sessions), Premier Li Keqiang announced that the Chinese government was dropping annual growth targets, which may allow for stronger environmental protection. <sup>11</sup> However, air quality and emissions targets were dropped for the first time since 2014, leading one environmental advocate to express concern that eliminating these targets shows that "economic considerations clearly trumped all other issues, including environmental protection." 12

## Communist Party Control

During this reporting year, the Communist Party continued to control environmental protection efforts. <sup>13</sup> In April 2020, Sun Jinlong was appointed as Party Secretary and Vice Minister of Ecology and the Environment (MEE). <sup>14</sup> Previously, Sun had been Party Secretary of the paramilitary Xinjiang Production and Construction Corps (XPCC), commonly known as the Bingtuan. <sup>15</sup> According to the U.S. Department of State, the XPCC is directly involved in forced labor and possibly other human rights abuses in the Xinjiang Uyghur Autonomous Region (XUAR). <sup>16</sup> In October 2018 written testimony to the House Foreign Affairs Committee, Nury Turkel, the Chairman of the Uyghur Human Rights Project, identified Sun as one of the individuals most responsible for the severe human rights abuses in the XUAR. <sup>17</sup> The lack of accountability of Chinese officials in other areas may impact the ability of the U.S. Government to work with them on issues impacting environmental cooperation. <sup>18</sup> Nevertheless, during this reporting year, the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency and U.S. Department of Justice continued to cooperate with MEE. <sup>19</sup> [For more information on human rights abuses in the XUAR, see Section II—Business and Human Rights and Section IV—Xinjiang.]

Party control is also important in provincial environmental protection efforts. In July 2020, Li Ganjie, the previous Party Secretary and Environment Minister, was selected to be governor of

Shandong province.<sup>20</sup> Shandong is the largest producer of aluminum, the processing of which can result in severe pollution, and in 2019, MEE criticized provincial officials for deceiving central-level investigators and for failing to meet obligatory targets.<sup>21</sup> In 2017, central government officials ordered Shandong officials to limit aluminum production capacity to 4 million tons, but by 2019, officials had increased capacity to over 12 million tons.<sup>22</sup>

# Suppression of Environmental Cooperation, Information, Protests, and Advocacy

During the 2020 reporting year, Chinese citizens continued to raise concerns about health issues related to the environment through street-level protests and other forms of public advocacy at the risk of being persecuted, such as by imprisonment. China's Constitution provides for freedom of speech, assembly, and association, <sup>23</sup> as do the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (ICCPR), <sup>24</sup> the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, <sup>25</sup> and the UN Human Rights Council Framework on Human Rights and the Environment. <sup>26</sup>

United Nations human rights experts and international scholars expressed particular concern over the Chinese government's detention of environmental researcher and former Xinjiang University President **Tashpolat Teyip.**<sup>27</sup> In October 2019, over 1,000 scholars from more than 50 countries signed a letter to the Chinese government expressing concern about scientific freedom and requesting Teyip's unconditional release.<sup>28</sup> Teyip is a highly regarded geographer of Uyghur ethnicity who studied industrial pollution from coal mining and was detained in March 2017 when he was traveling to Germany to "launch a major new research partnership" and attend a scientific conference.<sup>29</sup> The Leibniz Institute for Applied Geophysics in Hanover, Germany, planned for Teyip to take part in the opening of a joint research center with Xinjiang University to study underground coal fires.<sup>30</sup> Amnesty International reported in September 2019 concerns that authorities were planning to imminently execute Teyip,<sup>31</sup> and in April 2020, reported that there was still some risk of execution and that there continued to be grave concerns about his future.<sup>32</sup> In December 2019, UN experts, including special rapporteurs and members of the UN Working Group on Enforced or Involuntary Disappearances and the UN Working Group on Arbitrary Detention, expressed concern to the Chinese government that Teyip had been sentenced to death and requested that "[Teyip's] trial should be independently reviewed," taking into account his right to fair trial and due process of law and noting concerns about "incommunicado detention, enforced disappearances and secret trials" and possible violation of the ICCPR.<sup>33</sup> On December 26, the Ministry of Foreign Affairs strongly criticized the UN experts for an "irresponsible accusation" and "typical 'double standards,' which only [undermine] gravely the credibility of the relevant mandate holders." <sup>34</sup> The Chinese government stated that Teyip had been arrested on "suspicion of corruption and bribery" and that his trial was still underway, and further urged "the relevant Special Procedure mandate holders to abide by the purposes and principles of the UN Charter, perform their duties impartially and objectively in accordance with the mandates of

the Human Rights Council and the Code of Conduct of the Special Procedures, and stop interfering in other countries' internal affairs and judicial sovereignty." <sup>35</sup>

Government pressure on researchers and scholars in China has impacted individuals' willingness to speak with foreign media on environmental issues. The March 2020 Foreign Correspondents' Club of China annual working conditions report highlighted how "scientific researchers decline to comment even to discuss their own published papers" and that "[e]ven Western analysts, for example, commodities researchers, decline to discuss previously non-controversial subjects, like pollution, on the record for fear of political sensitivities." <sup>36</sup>

The following cases of harassment and detention not only illustrate environmental complaints raised by Chinese citizens but also reveal an ongoing lack of protection for citizens' rights when they raise environmental concerns and shortcomings in environmental transparency:

- Environmental protection in Qinghai province. In December 2019, a court in Guoluo (Golog) Tibetan Autonomous Prefecture, Qinghai, sentenced local anticorruption and environment advocate **Anya Sengdra** to seven years' imprisonment for "gathering a crowd to disturb social order" and "picking quarrels and provoking trouble." <sup>37</sup> In indicting Anya Sengdra as well as nine co-defendants, authorities accused him of using WeChat to organize local residents and discuss local political issues, including government corruption and environmental protection. <sup>38</sup> According to the rights group International Tibet Network, "[Anya Sengdra's] environmental protection work has lead [sic] to him being classed as a criminal rather than an environment justice hero." <sup>39</sup> [For more information on Anya Sengdra, see Section V—Tibet.]
- Crematorium in Guangdong province. In November 2019, thousands of residents in Wenlou town, Huazhou city, Maoming municipality, Guangdong, protested government plans to build a crematorium on land that the government had indicated to residents would be used as a park near the local water supply and housing. 40 Reports indicated that as many as 100 people may have been detained due to their involvement in the protests. 41 In December, thousands of people in the nearby town of Boyang protested because they believed that the government planned to build a crematorium in their town. 42
- Environmental group in Chongqing municipality. In July 2019, Chongqing authorities approved the arrest of Xue Renyi, the founder of Green Leaf Action, <sup>43</sup> more than one year after detaining him in May 2018. <sup>44</sup> At a December 2018 trial, authorities sentenced Pan Bin, a member of Green Leaf Action, to four years in prison for "picking quarrels and provoking trouble." <sup>45</sup> Green Leaf Action advocates for environmental protection, and in 2016, police had warned Xue that the group was being "controlled" by "foreign forces." <sup>46</sup>

Environmental Monitoring and Persistence of Severe Pollution

During this reporting year, although officials reported some improvements in air quality, severe pollution persisted in China. In January 2020, Li Ganjie, Minister of Ecology and the Environment (MEE) said that "[t]he quality of environmental monitoring data is the lifeblood of environmental protection work. If environmental management is a high-rise, the monitoring work is the key pillar of the building." <sup>47</sup> Li noted that there were "30 cases of people attempting to tamper with data by spraying water over equipment at national-level air monitoring stations" in the previous year.48 According to official figures, annual average concentrations of fine particulate in China continued to decrease in 2019, with 46.6 percent of the 337 cities monitored meeting the annual Chinese National Ambient Air Quality Standard. 49 In February 2020, however, Beijing municipality had severe levels of air pollution despite the shutdown of much of the economy in response to the coronavirus pandemic.<sup>50</sup> According to one analyst, unfavorable weather patterns combined with emissions from continued steel production and residential heating were the likely reasons for the "very unhealthy" pollution.51

In 2019, MEE reported that there were 263 major environmental accidents.<sup>52</sup> Two notable accidents this reporting year occurred at the following facilities, which authorities had previously fined for environmental violations:

- Chemical explosion in Zhejiang province. In December 2019, nine people died from a wastewater tank explosion at a factory in Haining city, Jiaxing municipality, Zhejiang.<sup>53</sup> Although authorities had issued administrative penalties against the factory multiple times for failing to keep proper records and for excessive waste discharge, the factory continued to operate.<sup>54</sup> Illustrating the widespread nature of weak enforcement, in November 2019, a State Council investigation reported that the unrelated March 2019 chemical explosion in Xiangshui county, Yancheng municipality, Jiangsu province, that killed 79 people was due in part to ineffective environmental enforcement and falsified environmental analysis.<sup>55</sup> Gerry Shih, a Washington Post correspondent based in China, had reported on the Xiangshui explosion among other issues the Chinese government deems politically sensitive.<sup>56</sup> Shih was one of about a dozen U.S. journalists expelled from China in March 2020.<sup>57</sup>
- Chemical spill in Heilongjiang province. In March 2020, a leak at a mine tailings dam in Heilongjiang owned by Yichun Luming Mining, a subsidiary of China Railway Resources Group, was the largest reported tailings dam leak in the last 20 years <sup>58</sup> and resulted in pollution over 200 kilometers downstream. <sup>59</sup> In 2018, the mine received two administrative fines for violations of tailings pond management. <sup>60</sup>

Environmental Transparency and State Secrets

Research published by the Institute for Public and Environmental Affairs (IPE) and the National Bureau of Economic Research (NBER) highlighted increased environmental transparency

and the value of publicly releasing environmental information. In January 2020, IPE, a Chinese environmental non-governmental organization (NGO), published its 10th annual report ranking cities in China based on pollution information transparency, 61 and overall found "historic progress" in increased data quantity and improved data quality. 62 In a May 2020 report, NBER found that the benefits of publicly releasing environmental information were an "order of magnitude higher than its costs" 63 and that Chinese corporations and the Chinese public are more willing to spend more to comply with pollution standards, or avoid polluted areas, respectively, if there is greater access to pollution information. 64

In 2020, however, some important environmental and geographic information in China continued to be classified as state secrets, including water management levels. In April 2020, a U.S.-based NGO used satellite analysis to discover that Chinese dams were blocking the flow of the Mekong River and causing drought in downstream countries of Laos, Myanmar, Thailand, Cambodia, and Vietnam; the Chinese government's official response reportedly was that this

conclusion was "unreasonable." 65

# Public Interest Litigation

During the 2020 reporting year, Chinese NGOs reportedly had limited success in public interest litigation. In May 2020, the Supreme People's Court reported that in 2019 Chinese courts had accepted 179 civil environmental lawsuits filed by NGOs, an increase of 175 percent from 2018.66 In March 2020, a court in Kunming municipality, Yunnan province, supported the first preventative public interest litigation in China.67 The NGO Friends of Nature filed the litigation to prevent the harmful impact of a hydroelectric dam before it was finished.68 The court ruled that the companies building the dam must halt construction due to the environmental impact assessment, although construction could be permitted to restart in the future.69 In May, the National People's Congress revised the civil code so that it allows for increased redress to people harmed by pollution.70

# Assessing the Chinese Government's Commitment to and Effectiveness in Combating Climate Change

During the 2020 reporting year, carbon dioxide emissions, which are a contributing factor in climate change, continued to increase in China, although officials maintained calls for "green development." According to the U.S. National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, increasing carbon dioxide concentrations are mostly due to the burning of fossil fuels for power, and "increases in atmospheric carbon dioxide are responsible for about two-thirds of the total energy imbalance that is causing Earth's temperature to rise." The April 2020, the Carbon Tracker Initiative, a United Kingdom-based think tank, published its analysis that found 71 percent of China's power plants "costs more to run than building new renewables." However, in 2019, coal-fired power plant capacity increased by around 40 gigawatts (GW) (a 4-percent increase). Based on analysis of Chinese government annual data by international experts, carbon dioxide emissions in China increased by

approximately 2 percent in 2019, despite monthly data indicating that the emissions increased by 5 to 6 percent, indicating the uncertainty regarding estimates.<sup>74</sup> As of January 2020, there was reportedly more than 135 GW of coal-fired power capacity either permitted or under construction <sup>75</sup>—more than half the 246 GW of capacity in the United States. <sup>76</sup> During 2020, international experts expressed concern about Chinese government economic stimulus plans due to the potentially negative effects of increasing emissions and air pollution.<sup>77</sup> In addition to carbon dioxide emissions, coalfired power plants are one of the main causes of other types of air pollution in China.<sup>78</sup> As an illustration of the potential air pollution impacts of stimulus measures, the "'airpocalypse'—the horrendous smog of the winter 2012–3—was a direct outcome of the smokestack stimulus started in 2008." 79 Even in late 2019, reports, including one by Wall Street Journal reporter Stephanie Yang, indicated that China may begin again to increasingly rely on coal.80 In March 2020, Yang was one of over a dozen U.S. journalists expelled from China, highlighting how reporting, including on climate policy, in China may be negatively impacted in the future.81 Demonstrating the mixed messages from the Chinese government concerning its commitment to combating climate change, in April 2020, the National People's Congress released a draft Energy Law for public comment that included the goal of reducing greenhouse gas emissions to combat climate change.82 Article 19 of the draft law provides that "[t]he state will strengthen supervision of pollutants and greenhouse gas emissions from the energy industry." 83

## The African Swine Fever and Water Pollution

During this reporting year, the Chinese government continued to fight the African Swine Fever (ASF).<sup>84</sup> As of September 2019, ASF had resulted in a reduction in the number of pigs in China by 40 percent, with economic losses of over one trillion yuan (approximately US\$140 billion).<sup>85</sup> The Chinese government's measures to combat water pollution from pig farms was reportedly a significant indirect factor in the rapid spread of ASF, as environmental regulations to prevent water pollution from pig waste resulted in the closing of some pig farms in southern China and, in turn, increased long-distance transport of pigs raised in northern China.<sup>86</sup> A March 2020 investigation by Reuters found that "the fear of political consequences" and insufficient funds to compensate farmers resulted in local officials not publicly confirming ASF cases as the disease began to spread widely.<sup>87</sup>

# Wildlife Trade, COVID-19, and Biodiversity

The Chinese government did not adequately restrict the wildlife trade in China, posing a significant public health risk due to the possible connection between the wildlife trade in China and the spread of coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID–19).88 In late January 2020, Chinese and international media focused on wildlife trade in China as reports indicated that a wet market in Wuhan municipality, Hubei province, might be linked to the spread of a novel coronavirus that ultimately developed into a global pandemic.89 Scientific analysis has found that pangolins and bats are carriers

of coronaviruses similar to COVID-19; however, scientists are still uncertain as to the exact origin of the coronavirus.90 The international trade in all eight species of pangolins is prohibited by the Convention on International Trade in Endangered Species of Wild Fauna and Flora (CITES).91 The Chinese government, however, continues to support the use of pangolin scales and parts from other threatened wild animals, including leopard bones and bear bile, in traditional Chinese medicine. 92 In January 2020, the Chinese government announced a temporary ban on the sale of wildlife.93 In February 2020, the National People's Congress Standing Committee issued a decision that banned the trade of terrestrial wildlife for consumption; <sup>94</sup> however, the trade in wildlife for medical purposes was not banned, <sup>95</sup> and international media reported that wildlife products continued to be sold in China. <sup>96</sup> In an example of the risks of wildlife trade to public health and the difficulty of stopping such trade, the SARS pandemic in 2002 and 2003 was linked to wildlife markets in Guangdong province. 97 Authorities temporarily suspended trade in wild animals in certain areas of China at that time but the trade was later resumed.98 A 2017 Chinese Academy of Engineering analysis reported the value of the wildlife trade in China at over 520 billion yuan (approximately US\$73 billion), indicating the economic importance of the wildlife trade in China.99 The Guardian newspaper reported that "the acting executive secretary of the UN Convention on Biological Diversity said countries should move to prevent future pandemics by banning 'wet markets' that sell live and dead animals for human consumption." 100 According to Nature magazine there is "no substantial evidence that most [traditional Chinese medicine practices] work." 101 However, in May 2020, the Beijing Municipal Health Commission and other municipal agencies released draft regulations that would criminalize behavior that harmed the reputation of traditional Chinese medicine. 102

The coronavirus outbreak impacted major environment-related legislation and events. In February 2020, due in part to concerns about the possible origin of the COVID–19 virus in wildlife trade, the National People's Congress added revisions to the PRC Wildlife Protection Law <sup>103</sup> to its legislative calendar <sup>104</sup> and passed a decision banning the trade in wild animals. <sup>105</sup> Due to the COVID–19 pandemic, international organizations delayed major environmental meetings scheduled for 2020. <sup>106</sup> Delayed meetings included the 15th conference of the parties to the Convention on Biological Diversity, which is focused on protecting biodiversity and had been scheduled to take place in Kunming municipality, Yunnan province, in October 2020. <sup>107</sup>

#### Notes to Section II—The Environment and Climate Change

¹State Council, Report on the Work of the Government, May 28, 2020, 2. Premier Li Keqiang identified pollution prevention and control, together with poverty and potential risk, as the "three critical battles." "Xi Stresses Green Model of Growth," *China Daily*, April 1, 2020; "China to Strengthen Fight against Environmental Pollution in 2020," *Xinhua*, January 15, 2020.

² National Bureau of Statistics, Statistical Communique of the People's Republic of China on the 2019 National Economic and Social Development, February 28, 2020, XII.

³ Ma Tianjie, "How Green Is China?" *New Internationalist*, November 11, 2019; Ma Tianjie, "Ma Jun: "We're at a Crossroads for Environmental Protection," *China Dialogue*, March 18, 2020. See also Alex L. Wang, "Symbolic Legitimacy and Chinese Environmental Reform," *Environmental Law* 48, no. 4 (January 2019).

2020. See also Alex L. Wang, "Symbolic Legitimacy and Chinese Environmental Reform," Environmental Law 48, no. 4 (January 2019).

<sup>4</sup>Li Ganjie, "Li Ganjie: jianjue zhengzhi pingshi bu zuowei jishi "yi dao qie" wenti [Resolutely rectify the problem of "one size fits all" enforcement], China Environment News, reprinted in Xinhua, November 29, 2019; Hou Liquing, "Environment Watchdog Says Situation Grim," China Daily, January 14, 2020; Alex L. Wang, "Symbolic Legitimacy and Chinese Environmental Reform," Environmental Law 48, no. 4 (January 2019).

<sup>5</sup>Brian Eyler and Courtney Weatherby, "New Evidence: How China Turned Off the Tap on the Mekong River," Stimson Center, April 13, 2020; Gerry Shih, "Chinese Metal Mines Feed the Global Demand for Gadgets. They're Also Poisoning China's Poorest Regions.," Washington Post, December 29, 2019

Global Demand for Gadgets. They're Also Poisoning China's Poorest Regions.," Washington Post, December 29, 2019.

Gatherine Matacic, "There's No Hope for the Rest of Us.' Uyghur Scientists Swept Up in China's Massive Detentions," Science Magazine, October 10, 2019; Dui Hua Foundation, 'From Hu to Xi: China's Grip on Environmental Activism Part I. Mass Protests and the Threat to Activists," Dui Hua Human Rights Journal, July 17, 2019.

Ma Tianjie, "Ma Jun: "We're at a Crossroads for Environmental Protection," China Dialogue, March 18, 2020; Dui Hua Foundation, "From Hu to Xi: China's Grip on Environmental Activism Part II: Environmental Activism from Above and Below," Dui Hua Human Rights Journal, July 24, 2019; Freedom House, Freedom in the World: A Leaderless Struggle for Democracy, 2020.; Wu Qing et al., "Environmental Law and Practice in China: Overview," Thomson Reuters, May 1, 2020.

Wu thing et al., Environmental Law and France in Samuel 1, 2020.

Seatherine Matacic, "There's No Hope for the Rest of Us.' Uyghur Scientists Swept Up in China's Massive Detentions," Science Magazine, October 10, 2019; Dui Hua Foundation, "From Hu to Xi: China's Grip on Environmental Activism Part I: Mass Protests and the Threat to Activists," Dui Hua Human Rights Journal, July 17, 2019.

Onto the Control of Contro

<sup>9</sup> Mikhail Grant and Kate Larsen, Rhodium Group, "Preliminary China Emissions Estimates

for 2019," March 18, 2020.

10 "Brown Elephants: A Glut of New Coal-fired Power Stations Endangers China's Green Am-<sup>10</sup>"Brown Elephants: A Glut of New Coal-fired Power Stations Endangers China's Green Ambitions," Economist, May 21, 2020; Jillian Ambrose, "China's Appetitie for Coal Power Returns Despite Climate Pledge," Guardian, November 20, 2019; Lauri Myllvirta, Shuwei Zhang, and Xinyi Shen, "Analysis: Will China Build Hundreds of New Coal Plants in the 2020s?," Carbon Brief, March 24, 2020; Michael Lelyveld, "China Pushes Coal Power to Fight Economic Slump," Radio Free Asia, April 17, 2020.
<sup>11</sup>Chandran Nair, "China's Decision to Drop Economic Growth Target Is a Blessing in Disguise," South China Morning Post, May 31, 2020; State Council, Report on the Work of the Government, May 22, 2020. 8.

ernment, May 22, 2020, 8.

12 "China Drops Key Environmental Target as Coronavirus Hits Growth," *Bloomberg*, May 22,

<sup>12</sup> "China Drops Key Environmental Target as Coronavirus Hits Growth," *Bloomberg*, May 22, 2020.

<sup>13</sup> Li Ganjie, "Shengtai huanjing bu dangzu shuji, buzhang zai 'Zhongguo Jijian Jiancha Bao' fabiao shuming wenzhang: jiaqiang dang de lingdao kexue kaizhan wenze' [Ministry of Ecology and Environment Party Secretary, Minister in 'Procuratorate Daily' published signed article: strengthen the leadership of the Party and scientific accountability], *Procuratorate Daily*, reprinted in Ministry of Ecology and the Environment, October 31, 2019; Ministry of Ecology and the Environment, "2019 nian Zhongguo shengtai huanjing zhuangkuang gongbao" [2019 China state of the environment], June 2, 2020, 2, 4–5; Ma Tianjie, "Ma Jun: We're at a Crossroads for Environmental Protection," *China Dialogue*, March 18, 2020.

<sup>14</sup> "China Anpoints Sun, Jialong as New Environment Ministry Party Head" *Reuters*, April 13

<sup>14</sup> "China Appoints Sun Jinlong as New Environment Ministry Party Head," Reuters, April 13,

2020.

<sup>15</sup>Mao Weihua and Cui Jia, "Corps Has Role to Play in Promoting Stability in Xinjiang,"

China Daily, April 3, 2017.

16 U.S. Department of State, 2019 Trafficking in Persons Report, China, June 24, 2019.

17 China's Repression and Internment of Uyghurs: U.S. Policy Response, Hearing of House

Committee on Foreign Affairs, Subcommittee on Asia and the Pacific, September 26, 2018, Written Testimony of Nury Turkel, Chairman of the Board, Uyghur Human Rights Project, 7.

18 President of the United States, Office of the White House, "United States Strategic Approach to the People's Republic of China," May 20, 2020, 4; Kenneth Roth, Human Rights Watch, "China's Global Threat to Human Rights," in World Report 2020: Events of 2019, 2020.

19 U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, "U.S. Cooperation with China," accessed May 20, 2020; "Development of Environmental Law and Enforcement in China," Environmental Law Institute, July 29, 2019.

20 Ren Jiahui, "Li Ganjie dangxuan Shandong sheng shengzhang" [Li Ganjie selected as governor of Shandong province]. People's Daily, July 21, 2020.

ernor of Shandong province], *People's Daily*, July 21, 2020.

21 "China Slams Provinces for Failing to Curb Polluting Industries," *Reuters*, April 22, 2019; "Zhongyang di san shengtai huanjing baohu ducha zu xiang shandong sheng fankui huitou kan' ji zhuanxiang ducha yijian," [Central Party third inspection team reported back on Shandong province and provided the opinion of inspectors], Ministry of Ecology and the Environment, May 10, 2019.

22 "China Slams Provinces for Failing to Curb Polluting Industries," Reuters, April 22, 2019.

<sup>23</sup>PRC Constitution, passed and effective December 4, 1982 (amended March 11, 2018), art.

35.

24 International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (ICCPR), adopted by UN General As26 AVVI of Beambar 16, 1966, entry into force March 23, 1976, arts. 19, sembly resolution 2200A (XXI) of December 16, 1966, entry into force March 23, 1976, arts. 19, 21–22; United Nations Treaty Collection, Chapter IV, Human Rights, International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, accessed April 20, 2020. China has signed but not ratified the

CCPR.

25 Universal Declaration of Human Rights, adopted and proclaimed by UN General Assembly resolution 217A (III) of December 10, 1948, arts. 19–20.

26 UN Human Rights Council, Report of the Special Rapporteur on the Issue of Human Rights Obligations Relating to the Enjoyment of a Safe, Clean, Healthy and Sustainable Environment, John H. Knox, A/HRC/37/59, Annex, Framework Principles on Human Rights and the Environment Japaners 18, 2018, pages 13, 146.

John H. Knox, A/HRC/37/59, Annex, Framework Principles on Human Rights and the Environment, January 24, 2018, paras. 12–14.

27 Catherine Matacic, "There's No Hope for the Rest of Us.' Uyghur Scientists Swept Up in China's Massive Detentions," Science Magazine, October 10, 2019. For more information on Tashpolat Teyip, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database record 2019-00064.

28 Letter from American Association of Geographers, to Xi Jinping, President of China, October 2018; Catherine Matacic, "There's No Hope for the Rest of Us.' Uyghur Scientists Swept Up in China's Massive Detentions," Science Magazine, October 10, 2019; Gary Langham, "Opinion: A Uighur Scientist Faces Execution as Part of China's Broad Persecution of a Muslim Minority," Los Angeles Times, October 18, 2019.

29 Catherine Matacic, "There's No Hope for the Rest of Us.' Uyghur Scientists Swept Up in China's Massive Detentions." Science Magazine, October 10, 2019.

China's Massive Detentions," Science Magazine, October 10, 2019.

<sup>31</sup>Amnesty International, "China: Uyghur Academic Faces Execution in China: Tashpolat

Tiyip," September 10, 2019.

32 Amnesty International, "China: Further Information: Fears for Uyghur Academic Demand Answers: Tashpolat Tiyip," April 20, 2020.

33 "Independent UN Rights Experts Raise Alarm over 'Incommunicado Detention' of Chinese Scholar," UN News, December 26, 2019.

34 Persengent Minister of the Prophylic of Chine to the United Nations Office at Cong.

34 Permanent Mission of the People's Republic of China to the United Nations Office at Geneva and Other International Organizations in Switzerland, "Chinese Mission Spokesperson Liu Yuyin Rejects Accusations by HRC Special Procedure Mandate Holders," December 27, 2019.
35 Ibid.

<sup>35</sup> Ibid.
 <sup>36</sup> Foreign Correspondents' Club of China, "Control, Halt, Delete: Reporting in China under Threat of Expulsion," March 2020, 7.
 <sup>37</sup> Tibet Watch, "Jailed Tibetan Activist Appeals for Second Trial," January 17, 2020; UN Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, "UN Experts Urge China to Drop Charges against Jailed Tibetan Minority Human Rights Defender," May 19, 2020. See also Students for a Free Tibet, "Sham Trial against Tibetan A-Nya Sengdra Exposes China's Continued Crackdown in Tibet," December 6, 2019. For more information on Anya Sengdra, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database record 2016-00353.
 <sup>38</sup> Tibet Watch, "Eight Tibetans Detained for "Organising a Mob to Disturb Social Order," September 3, 2019.

tember 3, 2019.

tember 3, 2019.

39 Tenzin Dharpo, "Activist Group Calls for Redemption of Justice Ahead of Anya Sengdra's Second Trial," Phayul, April 24, 2020.

40 "Chinese City Halts Crematorium Plan but Stand-off between Police and Protesters Goes On," South China Morning Post, November 30, 2019; "Riot Police Win Back Control of Protest Town in China's Guangdong," Radio Free Asia, December 2, 2019.

41 "Chinese City Halts Crematorium Plan but Stand-off between Police and Protesters Goes On," South China Morning Post, November 30, 2019; "Riot Police Win Back Control of Protest Town in China's Guangdong," Radio Free Asia, December 2, 2019.

42 "Huozang chang yi qian Boyang zhen yinbao wan ren shiwei wujin she TG yu 40 shang chuan qingnian bei da si" [Suspected move in crematorium to Boyang town, tens of thousands demonstrate, more than 40 individuals were injured and a youth was beaten to death], Apple Daily, December 17, 2019; Dui Hua Foundation, "Mass Incident Monitor #13: Crematorium Plan Halted after Police Deployed Water Cannons and Tear Gas to Suppress Protests in Guangdong," accessed July 15, 2020.

48 Chinese Human Rights Defenders, "Xue Renyi," accessed April 17, 2020; Dui Hua Founda-

accessed July 15, 2020.

43 Chinese Human Rights Defenders, "Xue Renyi," accessed April 17, 2020; Dui Hua Foundation, "From Hu to Xi: China's Grip on Environmental Activism Part II: Environmental Activism from Above and Below," Dui Hua Human Rights Journal, July 24, 2019. See also Dui Hua Foundation, "From Hu to Xi: China's Grip on Environmental Activism Part I: Mass Protests and Threats to Activists," Dui Hua Human Rights Journal, July 17, 2019.

44 Chinese Human Rights Defenders, "Xue Renyi," accessed April 17, 2020; Dui Hua Foundation, "From Hu to Xi: China's Grip on Environmental Activism Part II: Environmental Activism from Above and Below," Dui Hua Human Rights Journal, July 24, 2019.

45 Chinese Human Rights Defenders, "Xue Renyi," accessed April 17, 2020; Dui Hua Foundation, "From Hu to Xi: China's Grip on Environmental Activism Part II: Environmental Activism from Above and Below," Dui Hua Human Rights Journal, July 24, 2019.

46 Chinese Human Rights Defenders, "Xue Renyi," accessed April 17, 2020; Dui Hua Foundation, "From Hu to Xi: China's Grip on Environmental Activism Part II: Environmental Activism from Above and Below," Dui Hua Human Rights Journal, July 24, 2019. Dui Hua Foundation, "From Hu to Xi: China's Grip on Environmental Activism Part II: Environmental Activism from Above and Below," Dui Hua Human Rights Journal, July 24, 2019. Dui Hua Foundation, "From Hu to Xi: China's Grip on Environmental Activism Part II: Environmental Activism from Above and Below," Dui Hua Human Rights Journal, July 24, 2019. Dui Hua Foundation, "From Hu to Xi: China's Grip on Environmental Activism Part II: Environmental Activism from Above and Below," Dui Hua Human Rights Journal, July 24, 2019.

Daily, April 1, 2020.

<sup>49</sup> National Bureau of Statistics of China, Statistical Communique of the People's Republic of China on the 2019 National Economic and Social Development, February 28, 2020, XII; Ministry of Ecology and the Environment, "2019 nian Zhongguo shengtai huanjing zhuangkuang gongbao" [2019 China state of the environment], May 20, 2020, 22.
 <sup>50</sup> Orange Wang, "China's Capital Shrouded in Air Pollution Despite Reduced Emissions from Coronavirus Economic Slowdown," South China Morning Post, February 14, 2020; Lauri Myllyvirta, Center for Research on Energy and Clean Air, "Why Does the Smog Strike Beijing Even When the City Is Closed Down?," February 25, 2020.
 <sup>51</sup> Lauri Myllyvirta, Center for Research on Energy and Clean Air, "Why Does the Smog Strike Beijing Even When the City Is Closed Down?," February 25, 2020.
 <sup>52</sup> Ministry of Ecology and the Environment, "2019 nian Zhongguo shengtai huanjing zhuangkuang gongbao" [2019 China state of the environment], May 20, 2020, 22.
 <sup>53</sup> Mandy Zuo, "Nine Killed after Waste Water Tank Explodes at Chinese Dye Factory," South China Morning Post, December 4, 2019.
 <sup>54</sup> Ibid.
 <sup>55</sup> State Council Investigation Group, "Jiangsu Xiangshui Tianjiayi Huagong Youxian Gongsi

<sup>55</sup> State Council Investigation Group, "Jiangsu Xiangshui Tianjiayi Huagong Youxian Gongsi 53 State Council Investigation Group, "Jiangsu Xiangshui Tianjiayi Huagong Youxian Gongsi "3:21" tebie zhongda baozha shigu diaocha baogao" [Jiangsu Xiangshui Tianjiayi Chemical Co., Ltd. "3:21" major explosion accident investigation report], November 2019, 17; "Cause of Deadly Chemical Plant Blast in East China Revealed," Xinhua, November 15, 2019.
 56 Committee to Protect Journalists, "China Expels At Least 13 US Journalists in Retaliatory Move," March 18, 2020.
 57" Gerry Shih of the Washington Post Wins 2020 Osborn Elliott Journalism Prize," Asia Society, May 8, 2020.
 58 "Pollution from China Mine Tailing Leakage Further Spreads Downstream," Xinhua, April 5, 2020.

5, 2020.

60 Hou Liqiang, "Heilongjiang Mine Leakage Contained," *China Daily*, March 31, 2020.
61 Institute for Public and Environmental Affairs and Natural Resources Defense Council,
"Achievements of One Decade," January 3, 2020, 2, 7–10. See also Ma Tianjie, "Ma Jun: We're
at a Crossroads for Environmental Protection," *China Dialogue*, March 18, 2020.
62 Institute for Public and Environmental Affairs and Natural Resources Defense Council,
"Achievements of One Decade" January 3, 2020, 2

\*\*Achievements of One Decade," January 3, 2020, 2.

\*\*Galievements of One Decade," January 3, 2020, 2.

\*\*Galievements of One Decade," January 3, 2020; Panle Jia Barwick, et al., "From Fog to Smog: The Value of Pollution Information," NBER Working Paper No. 26541, National Bureau of Eco-

The Value of Foliution Information, NBER Working Paper No. 26341, National Bureau of Economic Research, May 2020, 62.

64 Institute for Public and Environmental Affairs and Natural Resources Defense Council, "Achievements of One Decade," January 3, 2020; Panle Jia Barwick, et al., "From Fog to Smog: The Value of Pollution Information," NBER Working Paper No. 26541, National Bureau of Economic Research, May 2020, 62.

nomic Research, May 2020, 62.

65 "Did China's Dams Contribute to Drought in Lower Mekong Countries?," Reuters, reprinted in South China Morning Post, April 13, 2020; Brian Eyler, "Science Shows Chinese Dams Are Devastating the Mekong," Foreign Policy, April 22, 2020.

66 Supreme People's Court, Zhongguo huanjing ziyuang shenpan (2019 nian) [China environment natural resources judgments (2019)], May 8, 2020.

67 Li You, "Yunnan Court's Ruling May Not Stop Damaging Dam, Activists Warn," Sixth Tone, March 26, 2020; "Green Peacocks Hold Up Chinese Dam Construction in Landmark Case," Bloomberg, reprinted in Caixin, June 3, 2020.

68 Li You, "Yunnan Court's Ruling May Not Stop Damaging Dam, Activists Warn," Sixth Tone, March 26, 2020.

March 26, 2020. 69 Ibid.

70 "Understanding the Two Sessions: China Adopts First Modern-Day Civil Code," Xinhua,

To "Understanding the Two Sessions: China Adopts First Modern-Day Civil Code," Xinhua, May 29, 2020; Zhonghua Renmin Gongheguo Minfa Dian [PRC Civil Code], passed May 28, 2020, effective January 1, 2021, arts. 1229–35.

71 Rebecca Lindsey, "Climate Change: Atmospheric Carbon Dioxide," National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, Climate gov, February 20, 2020.

72 "Coal Developers Risk \$600 Billion as Renewables Outcompete Worldwide," Carbon Tracker Initiative, March 12, 2020; Nina Chestney, "Nearly Half of Global Power Plants Will Be Unprofitable This Year: Carbon Tracker," Reuters, April 7, 2020.

73 David Stanway, "China Coal-fired Power Capacity Still Rising, Bucking Global Trend: Study," Reuters, November 19, 2019; Lauri Myllvirta, Shuwei Zhang, and Xinyi Shen, "Analysis: Will China Build Hundreds of New Coal Plants in the 2020s?," Carbon Brief, March 24, 2020.

74 Jan Ivar Krobakken and Robbie Andrew, "Guest Post: Why China's CO2 Emissions Grew Less Than Feared in 2019," Carbon Brief, March 9, 2020.

75 "Brown Elephants: A Glut of New Coal-fired Power Stations Endangers China's Green Ambitions," Economist, May 21, 2020.

76 Simon Evans and Rosamund Pearce, "Mapped: The World's Coal Power Plants," CarbonBrief, March 26, 2020.

77 Jeff McMahon, "A Dirty Economic Restart Could Kill More People Than the Coronavirus," Forbes, March 29, 2020.

78 See, e.g., Ruili Wu, et al., "Air Quality and Health Benefits of China's Emission Control Policies on Coal-fired Power Plants during 2005–2020," *Environmental Research Letters*, September 13, 2019; Gerry Shih, "Years after Freezing New Projects, China Is Back to Building Coal Power Plants," *Washington Post*, November 20, 2019.

79 Herman Wong, "2013 Will Be Remembered as the Year That Deadly, Suffocating Smog Consumed China," *Quartz*, December 19, 2013; Jeff McMahon, "A Dirty Economic Restart Could Kill More People they the Corporatives," *Exphe. Mayers* 2020.

More People than the Coronavirus," Forbes, March 29, 2020.

80 Stephanie Yang, "In Tougher Times, China Falls Back on Coal," Wall Street Journal, De-

\*\*Stephanie Yang, "In Tougher Times, China Falls Back on Coal," \*Wall Street Journal, December 23, 2019.

\*\*Stephanie Yang, "In Tougher Times, China Falls Back on Coal," \*Wall Street Journal, December 23, 2019.

\*\*Stephanie Yang, "And Change In Tougher Times, March 24, 2020.

\*\*See also William Lewis, Fred Ryan, and A.G. Sulzberger, "An Open Letter to the Chinese Government," \*New York Times, March 24, 2020.

\*\*Szhonghua Renmin Gongheguo Nengyuan Fa (Zhengqiu Yijiangao) [PRC Energy Law (Draft for Public Comment)], April 3, 2020, art. 19; Chen Xuewan, Zeng Lingke and Lu Yutong, "New Draft Law Puts Clean Power at the Forefront of China's Energy Policy," \*Caixin, April 13, 2020; Alex Wang, "Green Stimulus and the Challenge of Chinese Coal," \*Legal Planet\* (blog), April 22, 2020. See also Thomas Hale and Leslie Hook, "China Expands Coal Plant Capacity to Boost Post-Virus Economy," \*Financial Times, June 24, 2020.

\*\*Szhonghua Renmin Gongheguo Nengyuan Fa (Zhengqiu Yijiangao) [PRC Energy Law (Draft for Public Comment)], April 3, 2020, art. 19.

\*\*Jonninique Patton, "Special Report: Before Coronavirus, China Bungled Swine Epidemic with Secrecy," \*Reuters, March 5, 2020.

\*\*S Yanzhong Huang, "Opinion: Why Did One-Quarter of the World's Pigs Die in a Year?," \*New York Times, January 1, 2020.

\*\*Syanzhong Huang, "Opinion: Why Did One-Quarter of the World's Pigs Die in a Year?," \*New York Times, January 1, 2020; "Chao fanwei hua ding shengzhu jin yangqu xu liji tiaozheng" [Out-of-area pigs must be stopped immediately], \*Beijing News, September 11, 2019.

\*\*See, e.g., David Cyranoski, "Scientists Say Rigorous Trial Data Are Needed to Show That Remedies Are Safe and Effective," \*Nature, May 6, 2020; Adolfo Arranz and Han Huang, "China's Wildlife Trade," \*Bott, July 18, 2020.

\*\*Steven Lee Myers, "China's Omnivorous Markets Are in the Eye of a Lethal Outbreak Once Again," \*New York Times, January 28, 2020; "China Detects Large Quantity of Novel Coronavirus at Wuhan Seafood Market," \*Xinhua, January 27, 2020.

\*\*David Cyrano

26, 2020; Rachel Bale, "Trafficked Pangolins Can Carry Coronaviruses Closely Related to Pandemic Strain," National Geographic, March 26, 2020.

<sup>91</sup> Dan Challender and Carly Waterman, "Implementation of CITES Decisions 17.239 b) and 17.240 on Pangolins (Manis spp.)," September 2017, 10; Convention on International Trade in Endangered Species of Wild Fauna and Flora (CITES), "The CITES Appendices," accessed May 11, 2020; "What Does the New Trade Ban Mean for Pangolin Conservation?," International Union for Conservation of Nature (IUCN), October 14, 2016.

<sup>92</sup> See, e.g., Environmental Investigation Agency, "Despite the Headlines, China's Government Still Promotes Pangolin Scales in Traditional Medicines," June 23, 2020; Environmental Investigation Agency, "Chinese Government Still Promoting Coronavirus Treatment Containing Bear Bile," June 29, 2020.

Still Promotes Pangolin Scales in Traditional Medicines," June 23, 2020; Environmental Investigation Agency, "Chinese Government Still Promoting Coronavirus Treatment Containing Bear Bile," June 29, 2020.

33 "China Suspends Wildlife Trade to Curb Novel Coronavirus," Xinhua, January 26, 2020.

34 National People's Congress Standing Committee, Quangu Renmin Daibiao Dahui Changwu Weiyuanhui Guanyu Quanmian Jinzhi Feifa Yesheng Dongwu Jiaoyi, Gechu Lanshi Yesheng Dongwu Louxi, Qieshi Baozhang Renmin Qunzhong Shengming Jiankang Anquan de Jueding [Decision on Comprehensively Prohibiting Illegal Wildlife Trade, Eliminating the Abuse of Wild Animal Eating and Earnestly Guaranteeing People's Health and Safetyl, passed February 24, 2020, art. 2; Laney Zhang, "China: Legislative Decision Passed to Punish Trade and Congress March 19, 2020

Congress, March 19, 2020.

95 Laney Zhang, "China: Legislative Decision Passed to Punish Trade and Consumption of Wild Animals amid COVID-19 Epidemic," Global Legal Monitor, Library of Congress, March 19,

2020.

96 Michael Standaert, "Illegal Wildlife Trade Goes Online as China Shuts Down Markets," Al Jazeera, March 24, 2020; Steven Lee Myers, "China Vowed to Keep Wildlife off the Menu, a Tough Promise to Keep," New York Times, June 7, 2020.

97 Diana Bell, "Coronavirus: We Still Haven't Learned the Lessons from Sars," The Conversation, January 24, 2020.

98 Diana Bell, "Coronavirus: We Still Haven't Learned the Lessons from Sars," The Conversation, Languagy 24, 2020. Matt Pottingar and Ban Dolvan "China Lifts Wild-Animal Ban Despite

<sup>36</sup>Diana Bell, "Coronavirus: We Still Haven't Learned the Lessons from Sars," *The Conversation*, January 24, 2020; Matt Pottinger and Ben Dolven, "China Lifts Wild-Animal Ban Despite Risk of Link to SARS," *Wall Street Journal*, August 14, 2003.
 <sup>39</sup>"Xinhua Headlines: China Vows to Discard Game Meat Consumption," *Xinhua*, March 12, 2020; Michael Standaert, "This Makes Chinese Medicine Look Bad': TCM Supporters Condemn Illegal Wildlife Trade," *Guardian*, May 26, 2020.
 <sup>100</sup> Patrick Greenfield, "Ban Wildlife Markets to Avert Pandemics, Says UN Biodiversity Chief," *Guardian*, April 6, 2020.
 <sup>101</sup>"The World Health Organization's Decision about Traditional Chinese Medicine Could Backfire," editorial, *Nature*, June 5, 2019. See also David Cyranoski, "China Is Promoting Coronavirus Treatments Based on Unproven Traditional Medicines," *Nature*, May 6, 2020.
 <sup>102</sup> Beijing Municipal Health Commission, et al., *Beijing Shi Zhong Yiyao Tiaoli (Cao'an Gongkai Zhenggiu Yijian Gao)* [Beijing Municipality Traditional Chinese Medicine Regulations (Draft for Public Solicitation of Comment)], May 29, 2020; Cai Xuejiao, "Beijing Seeks to Punish TCM Naysayers," *Sixth Tone*, June 2, 2020; Wang Mengyao and Matthew Walsh, "Legal Experts Slam Beijing's Plan to Make Defaming Traditional Chinese Medicine a Crime," *Caixin*, June 4, 2020.

2020.

103 "Quanguo Renda Changweihui Fa Gong Wei: jinnian ni xiugai Yesheng Dongwu Baohu Fa" [Legislative Affairs Commission of the NPC Standing Committee: Wildlife Protection Law to be

amended this year], Xinhua, February 11, 2020.

104 Wang Chen and Jiang Yifan, "The Legal Proposals Shaping the Future of Wildlife in China," China Dialogue, March 4, 2020.
105 National People's Congress Standing Committee, Quanguo Renmin Daibiao Dahui Changwu Weiyuanhui guanyu Quanmian Jinzhi Feifa Yesheng Dongwu Jiaoyi, Gechu Lanshi Yesheng Dongwu Louxi, Qieshi Baozhang Renmin Qunzhong Shengming Jiankang Anquan de Jueding [Decision on Completely Prohibiting the Illegal Wildlife Trade, Eliminating the Bad Habit of Indiscriminately Eating Wild Animals, and Earnestly Guaranteeing the Health and Safety of the Peoplel, passed February 24, 2020; Laney Zhang, "China: Legislative Decision Passed to Punish Trade and Consumption of Wild Animals amid COVID—19 Epidemic," Global Legal Monitor, Library of Congress, March 19, 2020.
106 IISD, SDG Knowledge Hub, "2020 UN Biodiversity Conference [Postponed]," October 15, 2020; Chloe Farand, Climate Home News, "Coronavirus Delays UN Climate and Biodiversity Talks," Euractiv, March 12, 2020.
107 Mike Shanahan, "Explainer: COP15, the Biggest Biodiversity Conference in a Decade," China Dialogue, February 24, 2020.